Upon notice duly given under Arizona Revised Statutes, Section 38-431, et seq., as amended, the City Council of the City of Bullhead City held a regularly scheduled meeting on Tuesday, July 21, 2020, in the City Council Chambers, 1255 Marina Boulevard, Bullhead City, Arizona.

## CALL TO ORDER, INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Brady called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. and invited Maryanne Shepherd of Unity Spiritual Center of Mohave Valley to deliver the invocation. Mayor Brady led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

### **ROLL CALL**

Council Present

Brady, Bruck, Clark (via Zoom conference), D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann

Council Absent

None

Staff Present:

CITY MANAGER: Toby Cotter CITY ATTORNEY: Garnet Emery

CITY CLERK: Susan Stein

POLICE CHIEF: Brian Williamson (via Zoom conference) FINANCE DIRECTOR: Rudy Vera (via Zoom Conference)

INTERIM PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR: Angie Johnson (via Zoom conference)

HUMAN SERVICES DIRECTOR: Jeff Tipton (via Zoom conference)

DEVELOPMENT SERVICES DIRECTOR: S. Chooniyom (via Zoom conference)

#### PRESENTATIONS AND PROCLAMATIONS

None

### OPEN CALL TO THE PUBLIC

Mayor Brady opened the call to the public.

Royanne Ortiz said closing the beaches did not work to keep people away in order to control the virus, and said the fencing did not welcome visitors. She said masks did not work and said the information that was coming out to the public was ridiculous.

Terry Work said the city had to find a way to open the beaches and parks. He said the beaches needed lifeguards to make it safer and more controlled. He said businesses were being negatively affected by the closures and said this could be done in a more productive way.

Steven Lee said the Smith's store did not practice social distancing and did not enforce masks. He said action needed to be taken to make this property safe for people shopping there.

Nick Parsons said people had to adapt to the circumstances to help control the spread. He said the city needed to provide more recreational opportunities in order to grow tourism and the economy.

Josh Albee said he lived on Yale Drive. He said two kids had been hit by cars on Yale Drive within six months. He asked the city to look at reducing the speed limit, installing speed bumps or signs to control the traffic.

Al Scigliano said the city's hands were tied to raise taxes in order to provide services. He said he would form a committee to study the feasibility, and look at changing the ability of the Council to raise taxes.

Gene Quitmeyer said he had no problem at the Smith's store. He said there were too many accidents in the city and asked the city to consider reducing the speed limit on the highway and other streets. He said the hill on Newberry was dangerous and asked the city to look into cutting the hill down or installing speed bumps to slow traffic.

Frank Sagasta said he felt wronged by the community. He said people's rights were oppressed as they were policed to wear masks.

Harvey Pryor said the city and businesses lost revenue when the beaches were shut down. He said the City Manager was not honest when he said the Fieldhouse was booked and could not be used for testing purposes. He said he talked to the Fieldhouse and they told him they were willing to work with the city.

Annie Severino said she had a medical condition and could not wear a mask. She said she was discriminated against and her rights were violated. She said the Mayor was a coward in closing the beaches. She said the media were liars and said the COVID-19 data was corrupted.

Shane said this was a unique community with a unique environment. He said decisions must support everyone in the community. He said the parks were the city's livelihood and should be managed with extra thought.

Mike Huseman said he owned a fishing guide business and invested his savings into the community. He said fencing the beaches did not stop people coming to the city, but it did shut down his business.

Chris Greive said it was a shame the beaches and boat launches were shut down on the weekends, as his friends and he were unable to launch their boats.

Eva Corbett read an excerpt from a letter to Governor Ducey. She asked Governor Ducey and the City Council to unlock Arizona and Bullhead City.

Jack Hakim said the public needed to be educated about methods to control the virus. He said shutting down the parks and beaches was a big mistake.

Scotty McClure said there had been no information on the candidates printed in the newspaper. He said EPCOR Water revenue should be placed in an escrow account and not paid to Canada.

Danni Hanshaw said Dr. Zehri was not a good City Council candidate. She said she was a victim of his sexual deviancy.

Vanessa Martinez said Dr. Zehri was not right for Bullhead City. She said she was a victim of his sexual harassment actions.

Having no one else present wishing to speak, Mayor Brady closed the call to the public.

## AGENDA MODIFICATIONS

None

# WAIVER MOTION

MOTION: Vice Mayor D'Amico made a motion to waive the reading in full of all

ordinances and resolutions presented for adoption at this meeting. Council

Member Ring seconded the motion.

VOTE: AYES: Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann NAYS: None

ABSENT: None

#### **MOTION CARRIED**

# MANAGER'S REPORT

#### 1. COVID-19

City Manager Cotter provided statistics on the COVID-19 virus in the area. He said they were partnering with North Country Health Care to test 200 people for those with or without insurance over the weekend and next week. He said he did not like to be called a "liar" during the call to the public. He said the School District Superintendent told him that there would be no indoor testing at the Field House. He said some local businesses had recently locked entrance/exit doors that went against the city's building codes and needed correction. He said restricted access and handicapped parking was not acceptable. He said all of the doors needed to be opened.

# 2. EPCOR Water New Rate Case

City Manager Cotter said EPCOR filed a new rate case on June 15th which affected all water users in the city. He said the case included full consolidation of EPCOR's districts in Arizona and a rate increase from 15 to 27 percent. He said this was exactly the reason why EPCOR had to be condemned. He said EPCOR requested that Bullhead City's participation in the rate case be limited. He said EPCOR claimed the city should only have standing as a commercial customer and not represent the interests of residential customers.

#### 3. Airline Service

City Manager Cotter said the airport had returned the \$65,000 previously funded to the Airport Authority to help bring additional airline service to the community.

#### 4. Election Information

City Clerk Stein provided information on upcoming deadlines for the August 4th election. She said the majority vote calculation was based on a formula from Arizona State law. She said the number of votes cast in the primary election would be the basis for calculating the majority of votes needed to directly elect candidates in the primary election.

# MAYOR AND COUNCIL MEMBERS' REPORTS ON CURRENT EVENTS

Council Member Ring said a caravan of support for the "Blue in Bullhead" would take place on August 1st, and invited the public to participate.

Mayor Brady said there had been a lot of mis-information regarding masks and beach closures. He read an excerpt from his proclamation that spelled out that people with medical conditions did not have to wear a face covering or provide proof. He said their decisions were made through daily communications with the medical community and first responders. He said hospitals were making life and death decisions every day, and sick people were being transported to other areas that had available beds. He said the decisions were challenging, and said he was not concerned about the controversies behind science. He said he cared about whether or not the medical community and first responders could treat citizens whenever needed. He said the hospitals in Arizona were being overrun. He said wearing a mask is not unconstitutional; as over 40 states had some type of mask requirements and no one had challenged those states in the courts and won. He encouraged everyone to work together for the benefit of the community.

# ITEMS WITHDRAWN FROM CONSENT AGENDA

None

# **CONSENT AGENDA**

MOTION: Vice May

Vice Mayor D'Amico made a motion that Item No. 1 on the Consent Agenda be approved in accordance with the reports, certifications and recommendations furnished each Council Member and without further discussion. Council

Member Ring seconded the motion.

VOTE:

AYES: Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann NAYS: None

ABSENT: None

# **MOTION CARRIED**

Items on the Consent Agenda were approved as follows:

1. Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting held on July 7, 2020. (City Clerk Stein)

# PUBLIC HEARINGS ON ITEMS PULLED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

None

# BOARD/COMMISSION/COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS

None

# PUBLIC HEARINGS ON LIQUOR LICENSE APPLICATIONS

None

# **ACTION ITEMS**

# **Building, Planning and Zoning Items**

2. <u>PUBLIC HEARING.</u> Discussion and possible action to approve Ordinance No. 2020-05 amending the zoning map classification from C2 (General Commercial) to RP (Residential Park) zoning district for a parcel of land located at 1651 Highway 95 and described as Petersen Acres Unit 1, First Amended, Block 1, Lot 15, and a portion of Lot 14, replatted as Parcel A in Parcel Plat Book 35, Page 64, Section 9, T20N, R22W, Bullhead City, AZ. (Development Services Director Chooniyom)

City Manager Cotter said the applicant had requested the zoning change so the property could be combined with the adjacent property for an expansion to the Oasis RV Resort. He said the Planning and Zoning Commission had recommended approval of the request.

Mayor Brady opened the public hearing. Having no one present requesting to speak, Mayor Brady closed the public hearing.

**MOTION:** 

Council Member Shutts made a motion to approve Ordinance No. 2020-05 amending the zoning map classification from C2 (General Commercial) to RP (Residential Park) zoning district for a parcel of land located at 1651 Highway 95 and described as Petersen Acres Unit 1, First Amended, Block 1, Lot 15, and a portion of Lot 14, replatted as Parcel A in Parcel Plat Book 35, Page 64, Section 9, T20N, R22W, Bullhead City, AZ. Council Member Wegmann seconded the motion.

VOTE:

AYES: Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann NAYS: None ABSENT: None

#### **MOTION CARRIED**

3. <u>PUBLIC HEARING</u>. Discussion and possible action to approve Ordinance No. 2020-06 amending the zoning map classification from R1MH (Residential Single Family Manufactured Home) to C3 (Commercial and Minor Industrial) zoning district for a 4.62 acre parcel of land located at 1722 Black Mountain Road and described as Colorado River Estates Re-amended, Lots 18 and 19, Section 26, T20N, R22W, Bullhead City, AZ. (Development Services director Chooniyom)

City Manager Cotter said the applicant requested the zoning change in order to develop an open storage yard. He said the Planning and Zoning Commission had recommended approval of the request.

Mayor Brady opened the public hearing.

Scotty McClure spoke in support of the item. He asked if the city was responsible to pave the dirt road leading to the property.

City Manager Cotter said this request was for a zoning change only, and said the applicant would have to follow the city's development and building processes in order to complete the project.

Having no one else present requesting to speak, Mayor Brady closed the public hearing.

MOTION:

Council Member Wegmann made a motion to approve Ordinance No. 2020-06 amending the zoning map classification from R1MH (Residential Single Family Manufactured Home) to C3 (Commercial and Minor Industrial) zoning district for a 4.62 acre parcel of land located at 1722 Black Mountain Road and described as Colorado River Estates Re-amended, Lots 18 and 19, Section 26, T20N, R22W, Bullhead City, AZ. Vice Mayor D'Amico seconded the motion.

VOTE:

AYES: Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann NAYS: None

ABSENT: None

#### MOTION CARRIED

# Bid Awards, Contracts, Intergovernmental Agreement, and Purchases

4. Discussion and possible action to approve the Amended and Restated Integrated License Agreement between the City of Bullhead City and Allied Waste Transportation, Inc. DBA Republic Services of the Colorado River Valley for the collection, transportation, and disposal of solid waste; and authorize the City Manager to execute the agreement and take all appropriate actions consistent with its implementation. (City Manager Cotter)

City Manager Cotter said this item was the culmination of approximately two years of numerous discussions with Republic Services and the city. He said recycling across the global marketplace was broken. He provided background information and a brief history about the evolution of the city's recycling program that began in 2011.

City Manager Cotter said the proposed extension of the agreement with Republic Services would run through December 2024. He said the extension would allow the parties and the community to effectively address the current situation and provide time for evaluation of developing circumstances in regards to potential future recycling. He said the key provisions of the new three-year extension included: a rate reduction for residential customers from \$15.54 to \$14.95; once per week trash service with two cans, three or more carts for an extra charge; ending the recycling program; suspension of two recycling drop off points; clarify city and park facilities that are provided complimentary service; and continued bulky waste collection up to six times per year at no additional charge.

Matt Kross, General Manager of Republic Waste Services, discussed the history of the city's recycling program. He said prices for recycled commodities had dropped to almost nothing. He said this was the challenge as recycling was broken throughout the United States. He said recycling was very expensive and people did not want to pay for recycling. He said if recycling was not done right, it would not be effective. He said people had to change their mindset and use alternate containers to eliminate the use of plastic and other materials. He said they were not stopping recycling, but putting it on pause until they could figure out a better way. He said the new program would roll out during the week of September 1st. He said trash service would be provided four days per week, and said they had designated pick-up routes already planned. He said once the agreement

was passed by the Council; they would start a public information program. He said he was proud to be a partner with Bullhead City.

City Manager Cotter said the city had the option to perform the billing service in the future, and said once the water service was added; it would make sense to implement combined billing for customers' convenience.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak.

Royanne Ortiz said she hated to see aluminum and tin cans be thrown away.

City Manager Cotter said some civic organizations and Bulldog Recycling accept cans for recycling.

Eva Corbett asked if people could request smaller trash bins as the large containers were difficult to maneuver.

Mr. Kross said they had a special needs service that offered trash bin pickup by their drivers. He said they would pick up the second trash carts if customers do not need them. He said they had tried offering smaller carts at one time but it did not work out.

Gary Genovese said people might get stronger to push the carts if the gyms were opened up.

Dan Alfonzo said not many items could be recycled. He said Republic Services reduced collections overall by 50 percent under the proposed agreement and said the reduction in rate was only 55 cents. He said he felt like their customers were getting ripped off.

Mr. Kross said the new rate in Bullhead City was \$6.00 less than the monthly rate in Kingman, and said they felt the rate was extremely fair. He said they were picking up trash once per week instead of twice, but said they were picking up the same amount of trash which they paid to dump by weight.

Terry Work said he was an HOA president. He said his community tried to educate their homeowners about the proper way to recycle, but said trash was still put into the recycling bins. He spoke in support of the end of recycling at this time.

Mr. Kross said it was important to have labeling on bins about the materials that could be recycled.

Nick Parsons said the world and oceans were getting full of trash, and said there needed to be a solution. He said refining and re-processing of waste could be one possible solution.

Mayor Brady asked about the bulky waste pick-up policy.

Mr. Kross said every resident in Bullhead City received six free bulky pick-ups of large residential items annually. He said yard waste should be placed into the trash containers.

**MOTION:** 

Council Member Ring made a motion to approve the Amended and Restated Integrated License Agreement between the City of Bullhead City and Allied Waste Transportation, Inc. DBA Republic Services of the Colorado River Valley for the collection, transportation, and disposal of solid waste; and authorize the City Manager to execute the agreement and take all appropriate actions consistent with its implementation. Council Member Shutts seconded the motion.

VOTE:

AYES: Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann NAYS: None ABSENT: None

## **MOTION CARRIED**

5. Discussion and possible action to authorize the purchase of a new Rayner RoadSaver RS-3G-30 Slurry/MicroSurfacing machine from California Pavement Maintenance Company of Sacramento, California, for the amount of \$396,963.61 plus applicable taxes; and authorize the City Manager or his designee to execute the contract and issue the resultant purchase order and payment. (Interim Public Works Director Johnson)

Interim Public Works Director Johnson said the machine purchase was an approved budgeted item. She said the annual street maintenance program had been successful in attaining the goal of maintaining 20 percent of city streets annually. She said staff believed that a second machine would give the ability to add another 10 percent to the goal, bringing the annual street maintenance to 30 percent. She said the Rayner machine was preferred because it was identical to the existing machine. She said having identical equipment was vital for the operators to remain familiar with the equipment as the controls and operation of each machine would be the same. She said they planned to run both trucks in tandem as a continuous operation. She said two identical vehicles would reduce the amount of parts required to keep in stock and reduce the amount of staff training in equipment operation.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak.

Scotty McClure asked if the city looked into using white slurry.

Public Works Operations Manager Ryan Farnell said the industry standard was black slurry which was mixed with aggregate. He said they would have to look into the use of white slurry and said each application used a different method of operation. He said they added a hopper to the new machine that would add fiberglass into the road structure to alleviate reflective cracking.

**MOTION:** 

Council Member Shutts made a motion to authorize the purchase of a new Rayner RoadSaver RS-3G-30 Slurry/MicroSurfacing machine from California Pavement Maintenance Company of Sacramento, California, for the amount of \$396,963.61 plus applicable taxes; and authorize the City Manager or his designee to execute the contract and issue the resultant purchase order and payment. Council Member Ring seconded the motion.

VOTE: AYES: Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann NAYS: None

ABSENT: None

#### MOTION CARRIED

6. Discussion and possible action to approve the purchase of one Fairbanks 8-inch 5436SMV 100hp Submersible Pump for the 10/4 Lift Station in the amount of \$62,351.66; and one Fairbanks 4-inch 5434MV 100hp Submersible Pump for the 16/2 Lift Station in the amount of \$48,596.17 from Hennesy Mechanical Sales of Phoenix, Arizona; and to authorize the City Manager to approve resultant payments. (Interim Public Works Director Johnson)

Utilities Superintendent Jeff Wileman said the pumps would feed sewage from both lift stations to the Section 10 wastewater treatment plant. He said Hennesy Mechanical Sales was the sole distributor for the pumps, and said the lead time for replacement of the pumps was 19 weeks. He said they pumps would be purchased primarily for use as back-up in order to efficiently continue operations.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak.

Gene Quitmeyer asked if the existing pumps could be pulled out and repaired in a day. He said it did not make sense to have back-up pumps.

Utilities Superintendent Wileman said they had the ability to perform minor repairs but did not have the heavy duty machine shop or manpower required to repair the large pumps. He said they tried to keep the pumps in rotation and purchase pumps with a long life span.

MOTION: Council Member Bruck made a motion to approve the purchase of one Fairbanks 8-inch 5436SMV 100hp Submersible Pump for the 10/4 Lift Station in the amount of \$62,351.66; and one Fairbanks 4-inch 5434MV 100hp Submersible Pump for the 16/2 Lift Station in the amount of \$48,596.17 from Hennesy Mechanical Sales of Phoenix, Arizona; and to authorize the City Manager to approve resultant payments. Council Member Wegmann seconded the motion.

**VOTE:** <u>AYES:</u> Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann <u>NAYS:</u> None ABSENT: None

### **MOTION CARRIED**

7. Discussion and possible action to approve additional expenses incurred from the disposal of sludge to the Mohave County Landfill in the amount of \$21,405.00 for fiscal year 2019-2020; and to authorize the City Manager to approve resultant payments. (Interim Public Works Director Johnson)

City Manager Cotter said a total of \$125,000 was budgeted to cover the cost of bio-solids disposal and emptying the roll-offs at the Section 10 wastewater treatment plant head works. He said staff requested an additional \$21,405 to cover the unexpected expense of extra sludge.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak. No one from the public spoke.

MOTION: Council Member Wegmann made a motion to approve additional expenses incurred from the disposal of sludge to the Mohave County Landfill in the amount of \$21,405.00 for fiscal year 2019-2020; and to authorize the City Manager to approve resultant payments. Council Member Ring seconded the motion.

**VOTE:** <u>AYES:</u> Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann <u>NAYS:</u> None <u>ABSENT:</u> None

## **MOTION CARRIED**

8. Discussion and possible action to ratify the previously executed contract with McCormick Construction Company of Bullhead City, Arizona, for the reconstruction of Swan Drive and payment for the work in the amount of \$68,295.99. (Interim Public Works Director Johnson)

Interim Public Works Director Johnson said staff was made aware of the poor condition of Swan Drive and said the best solution was additional repair of the road from Riviera Boulevard to Hermosa Drive. She said due to savings over the past year, they were able to afford the project. She said an additional 110 square yards of asphalt was removed and replaced on Del Rey to maintain proper drainage on Swan Drive.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak. No one from the public spoke.

MOTION: Council Member Ring made a motion to ratify the previously executed contract with McCormick Construction Company of Bullhead City, Arizona, for the reconstruction of Swan Drive and payment for the work in the amount of \$68,295.99. Council Member Shutts seconded the motion.

**VOTE:** <u>AYES:</u> Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann <u>NAYS:</u> None ABSENT: None

#### **MOTION CARRIED**

9. Discussion and possible action to approve the Christmas Tree Pass Microwave Replacement Project in the amount of \$70,233.24 authorizing Motorola Solutions to manage the project and allow the City Manager to enter into and execute appropriate contracts. (Police Chief Williamson)

Police Chief Williamson said this item was previously discussed at the Council's budget work shop. He said the radio channels went down in May due to a failed microwave system at Christmas Tree Pass. He said the City Manager authorized the expense, and said they were notified the equipment would be installed in their tower tomorrow. He said the upgraded system included a backup in case of a failure and would add redundancy so that if a failure occurred at either the Christmas Tree Pass location or the 911 Communication Center, there would not be a loss of the radios.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak. No one from the public spoke.

MOTION: Council Member Wegmann made a motion to approve the Christmas Tree Pass

Microwave Replacement Project in the amount of \$70,233.24 authorizing Motorola Solutions to manage the project and allow the City Manager to enter into and execute appropriate contracts. Council Member Bruck seconded the

motion.

VOTE: AYES: Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann NAYS: None

ABSENT: None

#### MOTION CARRIED

# **Other Business**

10. Discussion and possible action to approve a wastewater rate pass for 2020-2021 and spread the future increase over a six-year period rather than a five-year period; and adopt Resolution No. 2020R-33 implementing the same. (City Manager Cotter)

City Manager Cotter said the city passed a five year rate plan in 2018 that called for a two percent annual increase to cover ongoing capital improvements and operational costs. He said the current residential wastewater rate was \$34.17 and was planned to increase to \$34.85 in August. He said due to another tremendous rate increase proposed by EPCOR that was currently pending at the Arizona Corporation Commission, increased unemployment, and COVID-19 problems for customers and businesses, he was asking the Council to pass on the rate increase for this year but continue the five-year plan over a six-year period.

Mayor Brady said they saw the need to improve the wastewater capital budget two years ago, and said the City Council approved the lower cost option at that time. He said he wished they could increase rates like private companies do, but they were not doing that. He said they listened to what the people needed and were being as responsible as possible to help residents during this time. He said Bermuda Water Company recently filed a rate increase from \$26.62 to \$32.99 for their Bullhead City customers.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak. No one from the public spoke.

MOTION: Council Member Wegmann made a motion to approve a wastewater rate pass

for 2020-2021 and spread the future increase over a six-year period rather than a five-year period; and adopt Resolution No. 2020R-33 implementing the same.

Council Member Bruck seconded the motion.

**VOTE:** AYES: Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann NAYS: None

ABSENT: None

#### MOTION CARRIED

11. Discussion and possible action to approve a new employment agreement with Peter Psareas as City Magistrate for two years effective November 1, 2020. (City Manager Cotter)

City Magistrate Psareas said he had been the city's presiding magistrate since 2011. He said the court operations and the veterans' court were doing well.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak. No one from the public spoke.

MOTION: Council Member Shutts made a motion to approve a new employment agreement with Peter Psareas as City Magistrate for two years effective November 1, 2020. Council Member Bruck seconded the motion.

**VOTE:** <u>AYES:</u> Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann <u>NAYS:</u> None ABSENT: None

## **MOTION CARRIED**

12. Discussion and possible action to consider alternate locations/placement of the National Motto of "In God We Trust" in the Council Chambers; and provide direction/guidance to the City Clerk to finalize the placement. (City Clerk Stein)

City Manager Cotter said staff had been working on the original approved placement of the motto above the wall mural in the Council Chambers, and said there were some suggested modifications. He said the motto placement over the mural had proved to be very expensive.

City Clerk Stein said the extreme height and breadth of the wall proved to be cost prohibitive and that location could not be seen on camera. She said the existing city logos on the podium and wall could be seen on camera and suggested the same logo with the addition of the motto be placed directly underneath the Mayor's nameplate on the dais where it could be captured on camera.

The consensus of the Council was to place the city logo and motto in the middle of the dais and direct the City Clerk to finalize the placement.

Mayor Brady asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak. No one from the public spoke.

MOTION: Council Member Bruck made a motion to provide direction/guidance to the City Clerk to finalize the placement of the National Motto of "In God We Trust" in the Council Chambers. Council Member Wegmann seconded the motion.

**VOTE:** <u>AYES:</u> Brady, Bruck, Clark, D'Amico, Ring, Shutts, Wegmann <u>NAYS:</u> None <u>ABSENT:</u> None

#### MOTION CARRIED

### COUNCIL REQUESTED ITEMS

None

# **ADJOURNMENT**

There being no further business to come before the Council, the Mayor declared the meeting adjourned at 8:17 p.m.

# **CERTIFICATION**

I hereby certify that the foregoing minutes are a true and correct record of the regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Bullhead City held on the 21st day of July 2020. I further certify that the meeting was duly called and held and that a quorum was present.

Dated this 4th day of August 2020.

De line Oglon, De Buty City Clerk

Susan Stein, MMC, CPM, City Clerk